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MINUTES


SPECIAL MEETING

JULY 16, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1.
Land Use Element Subareas - Owl and Buckeye Canyon, Quarry, Crocker Park, Beatty, Brisbane Acres, and Sierra Point; Housing Element Discussion

Community Development Director Prince noted that Brisbane’s General Plan is much more detailed than the original document created in the 1960’s.  He said there are two major subjects for the City Council’s review at this meeting:  continuation of the review of the policies and programs for the remaining subareas and discussion of possible locations for housing and appropriate levels of density.

CM Barnes noted that the regional housing needs assessment assigns 401 housing units to Brisbane, and the City needs to identify where these units would go in order to obtain state certification of its Housing Element.  He said another issue for the City Council to discuss would be approaches to meeting the housing needs generated by the Baylands project, a demand based on the number of jobs the development is expected to produce.  CM Barnes observed that the Baylands discussion entails setting a maximum floor area ratio for commercial development in the Baylands, identifying locations for housing within Brisbane, and determining the density of housing in those locations.

CM Bologoff commented that the staff report mentions the possibility of converting some of the space in the Hitachi building to residential uses.  He asked what would happen to Brisbane’s housing allocation if the City designated that site for 477 units, exceeding the regional allocation target.  Community Development Director Prince explained that 401 units is the minimum, but the City can approve more.  He noted that although each city receives a target number, there is no penalty for not building those units, and the allocation number is reassessed every seven years.  He stated that the density and intensity standards set by the City will determine its eventual build-out potential.

CM Barnes pointed out that the more housing units a city provides, the higher the allocation target will be in the next cycle.

Community Development Director Prince said the allocation number is based on the formula used by the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG), which takes into consideration existing households, projected households, existing jobs, and projected jobs over the seven-year period.  He noted that a city’s land use designations as well as intensity and density standards determine the how many households and jobs are projected.

Mayor Waldo drew the City Council’s attention to Attachment A-1, the General Plan policies and programs for the Owl and Buckeye Canyon Subareas, and welcomed comments.

CM Bologoff observed that new Policy 274.1 appears on both the first and second page of the attachment.

CM Barnes recommended inserting the word “seasonal” before “wetlands” in new Policy 274.2.

CM Conway questioned the intent of Policy 274.1 on the second page of the attachment.  CM Barnes proposed adding the word “quarry” after the “primary” to clarify the meaning.  Community Development Director Prince said the intent was to require construction of a primary access road to the north for any future project proposed for the quarry and to use Old Quarry Road only as a secondary emergency access road.  CM Conway recommended articulating this more clearly.  Community Development Director Prince proposed the following alternative language:  “Any new development would be required to have primary quarry road access to the north so as to maintain Old Quarry Road as pedestrian and emergency access.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Bologoff suggested adding “subject to approval of the City Engineer” at the beginning of Policy 274.  City Attorney Toppel questioned the City’s ability to impose this requirement on state-owned property.  Councilmembers decided to leave Policy 274 as written.

Referring to the parcel summary in Attachment A-2, CM Barnes asked what unit of measurement was used for the 25.66 maximum and 9.757 minimum parcel size numbers.  Councilmembers asked the staff to clarify the figures.  Associate Planner Johnson said those figures referred to acres.  Councilmembers recommended using either square feet or acres.

CM Conway noted that Policy 275 in Attachment B-1 indicates that any project with a residential component would need to be approved by the voters, although the voters had rejected residential use in the ballot measure last November.  Community Development Director Prince explained that the law gives property owners the right to propose any scheme they choose, and the City staff has no authority to reject project because they are unlikely to be approved.  He added that the proposed General Plan language was recommended by the public.  Noting that last year’s ballot measure applied only to one specific application, CM Conway expressed support for adopting the proposed wording.

CM Barnes asked if a development agreement would necessarily be required for any development in the quarry.  Community Development Director Prince responded that because the quarry is currently owned by the County, almost any use would require annexation by the City.  He said the City prezoned the subarea as PD-TC, planned development trade commercial.  

City Attorney Toppel stated development agreements are not legally required, but they can be negotiated.  He noted that although development agreements typically confer certain rights on a developer, the City has been using them as a vehicle for obtaining benefits for the City.

CM Barnes recommended removing the reference to development agreement from Policy 275, and other Councilmembers agreed.  CM Barnes noted that the word “is” should be changed to “are.”

CM Barnes questioned the inclusion of Program 275.1a, calling for the City to study appropriate uses for development of the quarry.  He said he would rather let proposals come to the City.  He pointed out that the quarry is currently outside the City’s jurisdiction.  He recommended deleting that program.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the current TC zoning allows uses similar to that in Crocker Park, but in considering the previous specific plan, the Council discussed establishing a separate set of zoning regulations and allowed uses for the quarry due to concerns about truck traffic and nighttime uses.  He said the intent would be to conduct a study of compatible uses before reviewing any new specific plans for the quarry.

Mayor Waldo recommended rewriting the language of Program 275.1a to better articulate this intent.

CM Barnes commented that Program 275.1a might constrain the City’s ability to close the quarry.  He expressed concern that defining acceptable uses in advance could limit the types of proposals the City would receive.  He proposed deleting the program.  CM Barnes said he had similar reservations about Policy 275.3, which prohibits freight forwarding.

CM Conway asked if a developer would be able to propose a freight forwarding use anyway.  Community Development Director Prince replied that a General Plan amendment would be needed to approve a freight forwarding use if this policy is adopted.  He noted that freight forwarding in Crocker Park is limited to a certain percentage rather than being banned altogether, but Crocker Park is a less sensitive area than the quarry.  He said that based on additional information the City has obtained about the quarry since 1994, freight forwarding might not be a use compatible with the quarry’s environmental setting.

CM Conway suggested adding a new policy prohibiting housing in the quarry.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the phrase in Policy 275 about a residential component should be deleted if housing is prohibited. 

City Attorney Toppel advised that if the City prohibits housing in the General Plan, the provision could only be changed through a referendum process.  He observed that the General Plan prohibition against housing in the Baylands has been an effective way to deter proposals that include housing.

City Attorney Toppel said he had problems with Policy 275.3, banning freight forwarding, because it deals with the effects rather than the cause of the problem.  He noted the zoning ordinance defines freight forwarding as handling the goods of others.  He pointed out that a company with a distribution center for its own products could generate the same amount of truck traffic and after-hours activity as a freight forwarder.  City Attorney Toppel recommended addressing truck trips and night operations instead of the type of business.

Mayor Waldo recommended that the staff and legal counsel redraft and clarify all of the provisions from Program 275.1a through 275.4.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.  They also approved adding a new policy prohibiting housing in the quarry, as proposed by CM Conway.  CM Conway recommended deleting the last phrase from Policy 275 as well.

Mayor Waldo invited comments from members of the public.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, noted there was extensive discussion about the Quarry Subarea when the Planning Commission reviewed this section.  With respect to freight forwarding, she said there were concerns raised about truck traffic and nighttime operations.  In terms of housing, she suggested differentiating between a housing development and living opportunities such as live-work spaces and lofts.  She noted that this will keep the City’s options open while encouraging ecologically-friendly kinds of development.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, observed that development agreements have been used by the City to derive considerable benefit for the public.  She noted that leaving the reference to development agreements in the Quarry section might be useful for future City Councils.  

Ms. Johnson indicated that she had some comments about Crocker Park, Brisbane Acres, and Sierra Point after the Council had reviewed these sections.

City Attorney Toppel agreed with Ms. Johnson that development agreements have been helpful to the City.  He said he had concerns that stipulating them as a requirement could be mischaracterized as an exaction and would recommend keeping them as optional negotiated agreements instead.

CM Bologoff questioned the need for Program 276a, regarding routing of quarry trucks.  Mayor Waldo said this provision should be encompassed in provisions the staff would be revising.  Community Development Director Prince noted that Policy 276 was part of the existing General Plan, and this program was one aspect of that policy.  He added that future development in the Baylands might result in better alternatives than Valley Drive or North Hill Drive.

Referring to Programs 278a, 278b, and 278c, CM Conway observed that “encourage the County” was weaker language than “insisting.”  Councilmembers decided to change the language back to “insist.”

CM Conway questioned the proposed deletion of Policy 279.  He noted that the intent of Policy 279 was to address current conditions, while the following item applies to future developments.  CM Barnes agreed.  Community Development Director Prince explained that the staff felt the quarry’s contribution to sedimentation had already been ascertained as part of the certified Environmental Impact Report (EIR) done for the quarry project.  CM Conway suggested that the City continue to monitor the quarry’s impact on sedimentation, and he recommended rewording Policy 279 accordingly.  Mayor Waldo proposed changing “Ascertain” to “Continue to monitor.”

CM Barnes asked if the City had any ability to require mitigation, given that the quarry is owned by the County.  City Attorney Toppel responded that the City can require mitigation if quarrying operations on County land are resulting in sedimentation within Brisbane.  CM Barnes expressed support for including a provision about monitoring sedimentation.  CM Conway noted that the second part should be written as a separate policy pertaining to future development.

Community Development Director Prince advised that the County will be entertaining renewal of the quarry’s mining permit in the future, and an environmental review will be required as part of that process.  He suggested that the City propose mitigation as part of that review.

CM Bologoff noted that the proposed revision to Policy 279.1 refers to contacting appropriate regulatory agencies.  He asked who would be responsible for contacting agencies.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the staff periodically contacts the County about quarry issues.  Under state law, the County is required to circulate any environmental review done for permits to affected entities, including the City of Brisbane.  CM Bologoff suggested adding the word “quarry” to make the new version of Policy 279.1 more specific.

CM Richardson drew attention to Policy 279.2 and suggested rewording it to apply to all developments.  CM Barnes said Policy 279.2 seems too general and does not address the underlying problems of traffic, light, and noise impacts.  He pointed out that “impacts” can be either positive or negative, and he recommended revising the policy to identify specific negative impacts.

Linda Salmon recommended broadening Policy 279 by adding language about investigating the enhancement of water resources for the Guadalupe watershed at the quarry site in addition to mitigation.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the proposed new Policy 275.4, part of the section to be redrafted by the staff, includes development of water resources.

Councilmembers had no comments regarding Attachment B-2.  Mayor Waldo requested that the staff add appropriate metrics where indicated.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to Attachment C-1, dealing with the Crocker Park Subarea.

CM Barnes suggested rewording Policy 280 to say, “Maintain ties within the City of Brisbane through:,” and then listing the activities.  He proposed adding a new policy under local economic development:  “Through the Chamber of Commerce, regionally promote Brisbane businesses.” He recommended adding a new program under this policy:  “Encourage the Chamber to coordinate warehouse sales.”  Councilmembers expressed support for these additions.

CM Barnes suggested moving all of the bullet points under Program 282a to Policy 282.1.  He noted all of the bullet points refer to landscape design guidelines rather than building design guidelines.  He recommended inserting “landscape design guidelines” in Program 282.1a.  Community Development Director Prince said the Planning Commission has design review authority over permits in the TC zone.  He noted the policy takes the concept a step further by addressing design guidelines for landscaping.

CM Barnes proposed a new program:  “Encourage a balanced variety of uses to provide a stable economic base for the City of Brisbane.”  CM Conway suggested adding this program under Policy 280.

CM Barnes noted that Program 282.1b encourages green roofs and discourages photovoltaic panels on roofs.  He recommended encouraging either option, and other Councilmembers agreed.

Linda Salmon reported that there was considerable discussion about public transit in the form of a light rail or tramway system using the existing tunnel connecting the Baylands with Crocker Park and Central Brisbane.  She recommended adding a policy to this effect.

CM Conway noted that this idea came up several years ago, but the tunnel became a trail connection rather than part of a mass transit system.  He said he liked the idea of some kind of people-mover system connecting the Baylands with Brisbane and the multi-modal hub to the north.  He questioned whether the existing tunnel was wide enough to accommodate both pedestrians and a train.  To keep options open, CM Conway proposed adding a policy encouraging development of a people-mover system using the Crocker Park tunnel. 

CM Barnes pointed out that there would still be a need to cross the railroad tracks.

Community Development Director Prince referred to Policy 291 regarding converting rails to trails.  He said this seems to be the direction the City has been taking.  

Community Development Director Prince noted that the City Council will have an opportunity to address these issues in more detail when it reviews the Circulation Element of the General Plan.

At 8:45 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 8:53 p.m.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to Attachment C-2, the Crocker Park Subarea policies and programs.  Councilmembers had no comments on this section.

Community Development Director Prince distributed copies of a letter from Sunset Scavenger pertaining to the Beatty Subarea.

CM Barnes recommended adding waste recycling and green industries to Policy 374.

Mayor Waldo invited comments from Sunset Scavenger representatives.

John Legnitto, regional manager of San Francisco operations, Sunset Scavenger, said Sunset Scavenger submitted a letter in May explaining how the company’s operations have evolved over time from garbage collection to waste processing and recycling, and proposing certain changes in the City of Brisbane’s rules and General Plan policies.  He noted that with the development of the Baylands, Sunset Scavenger can provide assistance and leadership in developing sustainable energy programs for the City of Brisbane.  He asked the City Council to consider zoning the area north of the Geneva extension for green industry and sustainable uses.  Mr. Legnitto also requested that Brisbane expand the uses allowed on the Sunset Scavenger property to facilitate recycling operations.

Mr. Legnitto stated that Sunset Scavenger is concerned about its carbon footprint and minimizing waste.  He said the City of San Francisco imposed a mandate of zero waste by the year 2020, with a 75 percent reduction by 2010.  He advised that Sunset Scavenger has achieved a rate of 69 percent this year, so progress is being made.

Mr. Legnitto introduced Chris Choate, Sunset Scavenger’s director of sustainability, and offered to answer questions from the City Council.

CM Barnes asked for more details about using energy from organic materials to generate electricity.  Mr. Legnitto explained that food waste produces biogas that can be captured, digested, and used to produce electricity.  He said Sunset Scavenger has been able to eliminate contaminants to provide a purer product, and the end product of the digestion process is material suitable for composting at the company’s Vacaville facility.  He noted that Sunset Scavenger operates the largest single-stream recycling processing facility in the Bay Area, and the company is committed to reuse and recycling to reduce the waste that goes to landfills.  Mr. Legnitto added that greater flexibility on the City of Brisbane’s part would help the company do a better job.

Mr. Choate stated that his job for the past two years has focused on finding ways of meeting the zero waste goal by 2020.  He noted that Sunset Scavenger currently employs a three-bin recycling system for customers to separate green waste from garbage and recyclable materials.  After removing contaminants, the organic materials are digested anaerobically to produce biogas, and then the gas is converted to electricity.  Mr. Choate said there are a number of options that can be used to produce energy for Brisbane.

Mr. Legnitto stated that having greater flexibility to process and recycle materials on-site would make Sunset Scavenger’s operations more effective and efficient.  He expressed willingness to work with the City of Brisbane to arrive at mutually beneficial solutions.

Community Development Director Prince acknowledged that some City policies and rules are geared toward old-fashioned scavenger operations.  Before recommending changes, he said, the staff needs a better understanding of the impacts of new technology in order to safeguard the City from potentially harmful effects.  He noted the City also needs to consider possible conflicts between the land uses proposed in the Baylands specific plan and Sunset’s waste processing and recycling facility, which are issues that will be addressed as part of the EIR process for the Baylands.

CM Barnes observed that there are still many uncertainties with respect to the Baylands development, the final configuration of Geneva Avenue, and where the dividing line should be.  He expressed his opinion that Sunset Scavenger’s current operations should be permitted by the General Plan, and then the City can consider additional accommodations when more definite information becomes available.

Mayor Waldo asked if there was currently any inconsistency between what the General Plan allows and what was being done.  Community Development Director Prince said the City made recent changes to allow sorting of green waste on-site, but the City has a prohibition against the fabrication, manufacturing, processing, and treatment of materials in the Beatty Subarea other than those directly incidental to the permitted conditional use.  He noted that the City requires a specific plan for any development, and the issue is whether a minor project like moving a shed or transferring green waste should trigger this requirement.

Mayor Waldo said he would prefer to deal with the proposed changes requested by Sunset Scavenger as part of the General Plan update process.  He recommended that the staff meet with Sunset Scavenger representatives to discuss and analyze the requests in more detail.

Community Development Director Prince suggested that a better approach might be to add new policies and programs encouraging the specific activities and technology Sunset Scavenger is proposing.  

CM Barnes expressed support for adding a policy to allow the green waste sorting currently done on the site.  He proposed holding off on policies regarding new technology and other waste processing operations.

Mayor Waldo proposed that the staff meet with Sunset Scavenger to determine what can be done now and what issues should be deferred to the future.  CM Barnes suggested referring the matter to the City Council’s Waste and Recycling Subcommittee.  CM Conway recommended that the staff meet with Sunset Scavenger representatives before the subcommittee reviews the requests.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

Clara Johnson commended Sunset Scavenger for its efforts.  She agreed with CM Barnes that the City should be cautious about adopting new standards and rules without a full EIR to analyze possible impacts.

CM Bologoff expressed reservations about allowing any kind of incineration.  Mr. Legnitto advised that the City of San Francisco does not allow incineration as a processing method because of its air quality impacts.

CM Richardson recommended that the staff develop a clearer definition of “processing.”

CM Bologoff observed that the word “between” is repeated in Policy 380.

Councilmembers asked the staff to review the Beatty Subarea policies and programs in conjunction with the discussions with Sunset Scavenger.

City Manager Holstine advised the Council that the Planning Commission was still in the process of reviewing the General Plan policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas.  He suggested that the Council defer its review of these sections until the Planning Commission finishes its review.  Councilmembers indicated they preferred to wait until the Planning Commission completed its review.

Mayor Waldo invited public comments with respect to any items on the agenda.

Clara Johnson suggested that the City consider creating a buffer at the edge of Brisbane Acres.  She noted there have been requests to change lot lines and modify parking requirements in the 1000 block of Humboldt Road, and it might be appropriate to require more stringent review of requests for variances and modifications for properties situated within the buffer area.  She expressed concern about setting precedents by allowing exceptions in the last block before Brisbane Acres begins.

Ms. Johnson emphasized the importance of enforcing the 40 percent habitat conservation requirement on each parcel.  She said the alternative could result in inappropriate landscaping that endangers butterfly habitat.

CM Bologoff referred to Policy 235.1 on Page 2 of Attachment F-1, regarding Sierra Point.  He noted the current language talks about working with South San Francisco, and he pointed out that it would be better to work with the North County Fire Authority instead.  

With respect to proposed land uses at Sierra Point, CM Conway proposed adding a new policy to investigate the feasibility of expanding the Marina.  He recalled that the Council agreed on this item at its goal-setting session in January.

Mayor Waldo asked about reviewing the Housing Element.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the Council previously decided to identify possible locations for housing after reviewing all the subareas.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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